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conclusions of law, prepare a rec-
ommended decision, or serve as the 
final decisionmaker, as the Adminis-
trator deems appropriate. In per-
forming its functions, the Environ-
mental Appeals Board may consult 
with any EPA employee concerning 
any matter governed by the rules set 
forth in this title, provided such con-
sultation does not violate applicable ex 
parte rules in this title. 

(3) Qualifications. Each member of the 
Environmental Appeals Board shall be 
a graduate of an accredited law school 
and a member in good standing of a 
recognized bar association of any State 
or the District of Columbia. Board 
Members shall not be employed by the 
Office of Enforcement, the Office of the 
General Counsel, a Regional Office, or 
any other office directly associated 
with matters that could come before 
the Environmental Appeals Board. A 
Board Member shall recuse himself or 
herself from deciding a particular case 
if that Board Member in previous em-
ployment performed prosecutorial or 
investigative functions with respect to 
the case, participated in the prepara-
tion or presentation of evidence in the 
case, or was otherwise personally in-
volved in the case. 

[50 FR 26721, June 28, 1985, as amended at 57 
FR 5323, Feb. 13, 1992; 63 FR 67780, Dec. 9, 
1998] 

§ 1.27 Offices of the Associate Adminis-
trators. 

(a) Office of International Activities. 
The Office of International Activities, 
under the supervision of an Associate 
Administrator, provides direction to 
and supervision of the activities, pro-
grams, and staff assigned to the Office 
of International Activities. All of the 
functions and responsibilities of the 
Associate Administrator are Agency-
wide, and apply to all international ac-
tivities of the Agency. The Office de-
velops policies and procedures for the 
direction of the Agency’s international 
programs and activities, subject to 
U.S. foreign policy, and assures that 
adequate program, scientific, and legal 
inputs are provided. It conducts con-
tinuing evaluations of the Agency’s 
international activities and makes ap-
propriate recommendations to the Ad-
ministrator. The Office advises the Ad-

ministrator and principal Agency offi-
cials on the progress and effect of for-
eign and international programs and 
issues. The Office serves as the Admin-
istrator’s representative in contacts 
with the Department of State and 
other Federal agencies concerned with 
international affairs. It negotiates ar-
rangements or understandings relating 
to international cooperation with for-
eign organizations. The Office coordi-
nates Agency international contacts 
and commitments; serves as the focal 
point for responding to requests for in-
formation relating to EPA inter-
national activities; and provides an ini-
tial point of contact for all foreign 
visitors. The Office maintains liaison 
with all relevant international organi-
zations and provides representation 
where appropriate. It establishes Agen-
cy policy, and approves annual plans 
and modifications for travel abroad and 
attendance at international con-
ferences and events. It provides admin-
istrative support for the general activi-
ties of the Executive Secretary of the 
U.S. side of the US-USSR/PRC agree-
ments on environmental protection 
and of the U.S. Coordinator for the 
NATO Committee on the Challenges of 
Modern Society. The Office supervises 
these programs with respect to activi-
ties which are completely within the 
purview of EPA. 

(b) Office of Regional Operations. The 
Office of Regional Operations, under 
the supervision of an Associate Admin-
istrator, reports directly to the Admin-
istrator and Deputy Administrator. 
The Office serves as the primary com-
munications link between the Adminis-
trator/Deputy Administrator and the 
Regional Administrators. It provides a 
Headquarters focus for ensuring the in-
volvement of Regions, or consideration 
of Regional views and needs, in all as-
pects of the Agency’s work. The Office 
is responsible for assuring Regional 
participation in Agency decision-mak-
ing processes, assessing the impact of 
Headquarters actions on Regional oper-
ations, and acting as ombudsman to re-
solve Regional problems on behalf of 
the Administrator. The Associate Ad-
ministrator coordinates Regional 
issues, organizes Regional Adminis-
trator meetings and work groups; and 
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coordinates Regional responses to spe-
cific issues. In addition, the Office is 
responsible for working with the Re-
gional Offices to further the consistent 
application of national program poli-
cies by reinforcing existing administra-
tive, procedural, and program policy 
mechanisms as well as through initi-
ation of reviews of significant Regional 
issues of interest to the Administrator. 
It continually monitors responsiveness 
and compliance with established poli-
cies and technical needs through for-
mal and informal contact and free dia-
logue. The Office initiates and con-
ducts on-site field visits to study, ana-
lyze, and resolve problems of Regional, 
sectional, and national scale. 

§ 1.29 Office of Inspector General. 
The Office of Inspector General as-

sumes overall responsibility for audits 
and investigations relating to EPA pro-
grams and operations. The Office pro-
vides leadership and coordination and 
recommends policies for other Agency 
activities designed to promote econ-
omy and efficiency and to prevent and 
detect fraud and abuse is such pro-
grams and operations. The Office of the 
Inspector General informs the Admin-
istrator, Deputy Administrator, and 
Congress of serious problems, abuses 
and deficiencies relating to EPA pro-
grams and operations, and of the neces-
sity for and progress of corrective ac-
tion; and reviews existing and proposed 
legislation and regulations to assess 
the impact on the administration of 
EPA’s programs and operations. The 
Office recommends policies for, and 
conducts or coordinates relationships 
between, the Agency and other Fed-
eral, State and local government agen-
cies, and nongovernmental entities on 
all matters relating to the promotion 
of economy and efficiency in the ad-
ministration of, or the prevention and 
detection of fraud and abuse in, pro-
grams and operations administered by 
the Agency. 

§ 1.31 Office of General Counsel. 
The Office of General Counsel is 

under the supervision of the General 
Counsel who serves as the primary 
legal adviser to the Administrator. The 
office provides legal services to all or-
ganizational elements of the Agency 

with respect to all Agency programs 
and activities and also provides legal 
opinions, legal counsel, and litigation 
support; and assists in the formulation 
and administration of the Agency’s 
policies and programs as legal adviser. 

§ 1.33 Office of Administration and Re-
sources Management. 

The Office of Administration and Re-
sources Management is under the su-
pervision of the Assistance Adminis-
trator for Administration and Re-
sources Management who provides 
services to all of the programs and ac-
tivities of the Agency, except as may 
be specifically noted. In addition, the 
Assistant Administrator has primary 
responsibility Agencywide for policy 
and procedures governing the func-
tional areas outlined below. The major 
functions of the Office include re-
sources management and systems (in-
cluding budget and financial manage-
ment), personnel services, occupational 
health and safety, administrative serv-
ices, organization and management 
analysis and systems development, in-
formation management and services, 
automated data processing systems, 
procurement through contracts and 
grants, and human resources manage-
ment. This Office is the primary point 
of contact and manages Agencywide in-
ternal controls, audit resolution and 
follow up, and government-wide man-
agement improvement initiatives. In 
the performance of the above functions 
and responsibilities, the Assistant Ad-
ministrator for Administration and Re-
sources Management represents the 
Administrator in communications with 
the Office of Management and Budget, 
Office of Personnel Management, Gen-
eral Accounting Office, General Serv-
ices Administration, Department of the 
Treasury, and other Federal agencies 
prescribing requirements for the con-
duct of Government budget, fiscal man-
agement and administrative activities. 

(a) Office of Administration and Re-
sources Management, Research Triangle 
Park, North Carolina, (RTP). The Office 
of Administration and Resources Man-
agement (OARM), RTP, under the su-
pervision of a Director, provides serv-
ices to all of the programs and activi-
ties at RTP and certain financial and 
automated data processing services 
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